Executive board minutes, Davenport
Sept. 30, 2007
Present: Konig, Baumgartner, Coles, Matticks, Arnold, Swanger, Hansen, Spina, and Albrecht. Also: Lee Gray, Robin Arnold, Kim Karol, Dwight Slaikeu, and Randy Weverink.
Meeting was brought to order by Treasurer Arnold at 11:21pm. 
Jim Spina talked about the Pres. Conf. Contracting - support service is not adhering to LMOU or Art. 37. President Burrus thinks that BMC contracting out could lead into the processing side as well, others disagree.
Committee on issue of representation from last meeting report:
The state is still divided into four, with the Area Reps. doing step one’s and the clerk craft director to be doing step two’s and assigning/keeping track of grievance numbers. Some of the issues that the committee discussed will need constitutional changes. The system is definitely flawed and needs to be fixed, should probably talk to NBA’s to get some more ideas on how to fix it. The share of the work load needs to be more evenly divided. Bruce tends to take on more than he probably should, he needs to be given direction on what he is supposed to be doing and what he can/needs to delegate to others. Lance Coles said that there have been times where he has been sitting in the office with not much to do. He could certainly pick up on some of the cases. 
Treasury report: see balance sheet/report. Jon says that spending for the year seems to be working out well. Gave some caution to next year since we are hosting the Tri-State and we also have the full state convention to pay for.
Website: Lance has set up e-mail addresses for everyone. This is a different address from your personal one, it is specific to the new website, and can be linked to your yahoo acct. if you have one. There shouldn’t be any worries of this causing a flood of spam mail to your acct. If you don’t want your e-mail address shown on the website, let Lance know! There was a suggestion from Denny Swanger that if you send someone an e-mail, it would be nice to get an e-mail back saying that you got it.
Denny read a letter from Jim Price, addressed to the E-board. Jim Price asked Denny to contact Bruce, but he hasn’t had much luck in doing that. Bruce has been trying to get a hold of Jim Price because there have been problems with grievances and their timeliness. There was discussion on Prices’s reasons, in his letter, for failing to perform his clerk craft duties, were insufficient. If his situation is that bad, then he could have at least contacted the E-board and explained that he is not able to perform his duties at this time.
A letter written and signed by five local presidents’s was received and read by the recording secretary. It addressed the current failure to fulfill the duties of the Clerk Craft Dir., by the Clerk Craft Dir., and that his position be recalled according to the proceedings of Art. 11 of the IPWU Constitution and by-laws. Jim Price now has a chance to defend himself before a vote will be taken See Art. 11. Dwight Slaikeu said that the presidents do not take this issue lightly. In the last few years of observing Price, it has been a sort of déjà vu of Kevin Curtin. In the beginning Price had plenty of gumption and energy, but now he has dropped the ball and the state cannot afford having grievances at the state level ignored. There was discussion as to whether this was necessary since there is an election this next spring for all e-board offices. 
Lance has talked to Bruce about this subject for several months now; it is Bruce’s feeling that because of the election next year, the best thing to do at this time is strip Price of his duties. 
It is felt that Jim could help things by resigning. 
Kim Karol stated the better would be expected from a Clerk craft director, considering what they have to put up with from management. Notification should have been the first action taken by Price, the e-board should do what is necessary to maintain the function of the union at the state level.
Lonnie Matticks also stated that we cannot allow the union to be harmed no matter the person/issue. Even though many of us like Jim, we cannot let that be part of the issue, the issue is what is best for the union.
There was discussion on how the voting process is to be carried out under Art.11 of the IPWU Const. Jon stated that he believed that there are 19 locals in Iowa, according to national. Lee Gray asked whether this was only a clerk issue, does this apply to drivers and maintenance as well. The issue applies to ALL MEMBERS in Iowa for voting.
There was no audit made at this convention due to the funeral of Gene VerSteegh. An audit must be made before the full state convention; it is now set for Thursday, April 24, 2008.
MMS: Arnold/Coles to authorize the purchase of a new union made laptop to replace the current treasurer’s laptop at a cost not to exceed $2,000. Jon stated that the current laptop is over five years old and that it is slowly deteriorating, especially the screen, it would be nice to know that he can buy a new one when this one finally quits. Spina called the question. Motion passed unanimous.
Lance said that he didn’t realize that there had been a previous motion for the new website to be .org not .com as it is now. If this can be changed he will do so, also if there is anything that you would like to be included onto the site, please let him know.

MMS: Coles/Baumgartner to send the editor to the Iowa State Labor Press Association, Labor Center’s class April 28-29, 2008 with necessary LWOP and expenses. Passed unanimous.

MMS: Coles/Spina to send president, support services and maintenance craft directors to all 2007 craft conferences in Las Vegas, with necessary LWOP and expenses. There was some discussion on who should go, especially as far as the Clerk Craft Dir. not going. Air faire prices were also questioned. Spina called the question. Motion passed unanimous.

MMS: Coles/Spina to send the IPWU executive board and Area Reps. to the IPWU state convention with necessary LWOP and expenses. Amend Arnold/Spina to amend motion that the treasurer and trustees be there the day before for the audit. Amendment passed unanimous, motion as amended passed unanimous.

MMS: Coles/Hansen to send the IPWU Executive board and Area Reps to the march 2008 Tri-State Conference in Des Moines with necessary LWOP and expenses. Amend Arnold/Spina to exclude the DMI-APWU members on the board. Amendment passed unanimous, motion as amended passed unanimous.

MMS: Coles/Konig to send the President and Legis. Dir. to the Iowa Federation of Labor Legislative Conference in 2008, with necessary LWOP and expenses. Motion passed unanimous. There was discussion on whether the IFL picks up any of the expenses for Bruce since he is on their E-board. The IFL usually pays for his first day if they have an e-board meeting. 

MMS: Coles/Konig to send the President to the 2008 and 2009 APWU National President’s Conferences with necessary LWOP and expenses. Amend Arnold/Spina to scratch the 2009 conference and just vote on the 2008 for now. Amendment passed unanimous, motion as amended passed with Hansen voting no. 

MMS: Coles/ to send the President and up to three others to the Labor Notes Conference in Detroit, April 11-13, with necessary expenses. Motion died, there was no second.
Lance stated that the recent rate changes at the post office caused the first two mailings after the rate change to be more expensive than usual, however, after folding the papers a second time and sending them at the letter rate, it is now cheaper to mail than it was before; so thanks to Time Warner for lobbying the P.O. to make these rate changes.
Mike Hansen said that he was a pissed about the e-board change on Friday. First he was told that there wouldn’t be one, and come to find out that we had one anyway. Nobody told him and so he missed it and found out the next day from Bruce. He also didn’t like the way it was boldly stated that the e-board unanimously voted to endorse John Edwards, when he would have voted no and not all e-board members were present.
Lance handed out a proposal for the Tri-State in Des Moines. It’s at the embassy suites in Des Moines. Jim Spina said that they are all suites and he thinks they are $115 a night. The classes listed are tentative. The Preparation for Arbitration class has already been changed to an Interviewing and getting good statements class given by NBA Don Foley. It is supposed to be a role playing type of class; some of us may be contacted to play some roles to help out in the class. Also Lance would like to show the movie “At the River I Stand”, sometime during Tri-State, maybe during the lunch break if possible.
MMS: Spina/Hansen to adjourn. Passed unanimous.
Adjourned 12:28pm
Respectfully submitted,
Chuck Konig
